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	 Anish	na	kina	gwaya?	How	is	
everyone?	I	hope	this	holiday	sea-
son	finds	everyone	in	good	health.	
	 I	am	happy	to	report	that	we	
are	moving	ahead	and	developing	
a	long-range	plan	for	Odenaang.	
Our	housing	site	has	so	much	
potential	and	our	goal	is	to	make	
it	a	mixed	community	with	low-
income	housing,	elder	housing,	
middle	income	and	hopefully	
small	business.	
	 Odenaang	has	stagnated	for	
years,	basically	due	to	the	lack	of	
a	development	plan.	Recently,	the	
Housing	Board	of	Commissioners	
began	holding	the	first	series	
of	community	meetings	to	get	
membership	input	as	to	what	they	

would	like	to	see	at	Odenaang.	
Members	were	able	to	meet	with	
the	engineers	and	architect	and	
work	a	scale	model	of	the	site.	The	
meetings	were	informative	and	
highly	interactive.	It	was	awesome	
to	see	what	our	members	came	
up	with.	I	look	forward	to	helping	
open	up	further	opportunities	at	
Odenaang	that	will	benefit	more	
members	in	the	future.	
CEO/chairman 
	 When	you	look	at	the	ballot	
and	what	we	voted	on,	we	actually	
did	nothing.	Our	current	constitu-
tion	looks	like	any	other	tribal	
constitution	across	the	United	
States.	We	removed	the	term	
“CEO”	yet	the	word	“chairman”	
remains.	We	are	a	tribe,	we	have	a	
chief	or,	in	this	case,	a	chairman,	
and	that	person	is	the	leader.	The	
previous	board	that	sent	this	out	
could	have	included	language	stat-
ing	they	were	in	fact	going	to	hire	
a	CEO	to	run	the	daily	operations	
of	the	tribe	but	that	never	hap-
pened.	We	are	left	with	what	looks	
like	any	other	tribal	constitution	in	
the	land.	
	 We	cannot	afford	a	CEO.	
Whatever	the	intentions	were	
of	the	previous	board,	the	fact	
remains	that	we	cannot	come	up	
with	$250,000-$350,000	in	tribal	
support	to	afford	a	CEO.	When	
I	asked	our	division	managers	if	

they	felt	they	needed	a	CEO,	they	
said	“no.”	To	them,	it	was	just	
another	layer	of	bureaucracy	that	
our	tribe	did	not	need	and	they,	as	
tribal	leaders	themselves,	believed	
it	would	be	just	another	layer	
between	the	board	and	the	people.	
	 Contrary	to	popular	opinion,	
hiring	a	CEO	isn’t	going	to	fix	
everything.	What	will	help	is	get-
ting	along	with	each	other,	remem-
bering	that	we	are	human	and	that	
it’s	real	easy	to	make	business	
mistakes.	In	the	end,	forgiving	one	
another	and	working	together	will	
be	what	fixes	this	organization.	
Let	me	be	straight	on	this	issue.	
First,	the	constitution	and	the	vote	
says	nothing	about	hiring	a	CEO.	
Second,	I’m	not	opposed	to	a	
CEO,	we	just	can’t	afford	one.	
	 Unit I board seat
	 The	constitution	is	clear.	It	
states,	“the	board	shall	appoint.”	
End	of	story.	Rewriting	the	rules	
once	the	game	begins	is	NOT	AN	
OPTION!
	 One	third	of	the	board	wants	to	
add	a	rule	that	says,	“Next	high-
est	vote	getter	is	appointed.”	This	
is	the	type	of	situation	we	were	
in	when	it	came	to	appointing	
the	new	chairman.	It	was	written	
“that	no	Special	Advisory	elec-
tion	be	held	within	one	year	of	the	
Chairman’s	race.”	Board	mem-
bers,	who	originally	approved	this	

language,	wanted	to	change	it	after	
the	situation	had	occurred.	
	 There	is	a	time	to	change	pol-
icy	and	procedure.	This	is	not	the	
time.
	 I	have	offered	up	for	nomina-
tion	the	following	people:	Janet	
Liedel,	Shirley	VanAlstine	and	
Bud	Biron	AND	have	supported	
Judy	LaJoy,	our	former	Unit	I	
elders’	chairwoman,	with	a	“yes”	
vote.
	 Some	of	us	are	trying	to	seat	a	
unit	rep	and	follow	the	constitu-
tion	without	changing	the	rules	of	
the	game.	
	 In	closing,	I	want	everybody	
to	remember	we	are	still	in	court	
and	we	are	being	sued.	I	know	this	
paper	has	written	about	it	but	it	
seems	to	be	off	everyone’s	radar,	
in	my	opinion.	
	 People,	this	could	be	a	game	
changer	for	us	as	a	tribe	if	we	lose.	
The	courts	have	demonstrated	in	
the	past	that	our	assets	will	be	
seized	and	money	can	and	has	
been	siphoned	out	of	our	accounts.	
				Our	lawyers,	specifically	
Courtney	Kachur	with	the	assis-
tance	of	Frost	&	Brown,	are	
heading	up	this	case	for	us.	The	
landscape	of	our	future	rests	in	
their	abilities	to	get	us	through	this	
ordeal.	
	 Please	remember	this	case	was	
going	on	when	I	was	seated	as	a	

Unit	I	rep	and	has	the	potential	to	
be	determined	at	the	same	time	as	
the	next	chairman’s	race.	
	 We	can’t	predict	what	will	hap-
pen	and	this	makes	it	difficult	to	
develop	a	strategic	plan.	I	propose	
we	do	two	plans.	Plan	A	if	it’s	dis-
missed	due	to	sovereign	immunity	
and	a	Plan	B.	I	say	this	so	that	
you,	the	membership,	are	aware	
of	what	will	occur	either	way	and	
you	are	not	caught	unaware.	Of	
course,	Plan	A	is	the	ideal	plan;	it	
would	be	basically	a	“business	as	
usual”	plan	but	more	fine-tuned	to	
fit	our	coming	needs	in	the	next	
10	years.	My	goal	here	is	to	make	
sure	that	the	membership	under-
stands	the	seriousness	of	how	this	
could	impact	us	and	to	be	“proac-
tive”	rather	than	“reactive.”
	 Lastly,	I	want	to	say	its	been	
enjoyable	having	Chairman	
Eitrem	as	our	ogema.	He’s	consis-
tent,	fair	and	solid	in	his	leader-
ship.	I	believe	it’s	important	for	
a	tribe	to	have	stability	in	order	
to	move	forward	as	a	nation	and	
Chairman	Eitrem	brings	that	to	
the	table	in	spades.	G’tchi	miig-
wech,	ogema!!
	 Best	wishes	to	you	and	your	
family	for	the	holidays.	
	 Sincerely
	 	Debra-Ann	Pine
	 440-1334	
	 debrapine@yahoo.com

	 Merry	Christmas	and	happy	
new	year.
	 What	is	the	number	one	prior-

ity	of	Sault	Tribe?	The	answer	to	
the	question	is	health.	This	was	
identified	in	the	comprehensive	
health	assessment	that	was	done	
by	the	University	of	Michigan	
School	of	Public	Health	just	after	
federal	recognition	in	1976.	The	
information	collected	by	the	tribe	
and	U	of	M	provided	the	data	for	
applications	for	funding,	federal	
appropriation	hearings	and	need	
assessment	reports	to	Indian	
Health	Services	(HIS).
	 Sault	Tribe’s	first	federal	
contract	was	with	Indian	Health	
Services	in	1975	and	was	used	
for	dental	care	for	our	elders.	
The	contract	amount	was	
$40,000.	The	tribe’s	plan	was	
simple	—	provide	access	for	
Sault	Tribe	members	in	our	tra-

ditional	territory	and	seek	fund-
ing	to	provide	health	services	to	
members.	In	the	’70s,	transporta-
tion	and	access	were	identified	
as	problems	in	delivery	of	health	
care.	Since	that	time	we	have	
built	a	comprehensive	Sault	
Tribe	health	care	delivery	sys-
tem.	
	 Today,	we	have	four	major	
health	centers	built	in	areas	
that	provide	better	geographical	
access	to	tribal	members.	The	
Sault	Ste.	Marie	health	center	is	
the	largest.	The	cost	of	building	
was	financed	by	the	tribe	selling	
bonds	for	the	construction.	If	we	
waited	for	IHS	construction	dol-
lars,	which	are	included	in	the	
federal	budget	for	tribal	health	
facilities	each	year,	we	would	be	

added	to	a	long	waiting	list.	We	
would	have	wainted	an	estimated	
20	years.	The	tribe	did	not	wait	
for	federal	funds	—	we	built	the	
tribal	health	centers	ourselves.
	 The	St.	Ignace	health	center	is	
a	partnership	with	the	St.	Ignace	
community	hospital.	We	share	
the	same	building	built	on	land	
that	we	donated	to	the	hospital	
for	the	construction	site.	This	
is	a	continuation	of	the	tribe’s	
long-term	goal	of	community	
partnerships	that	build	a	positive	
relationship	with	the	local	com-
munity.
	 Manistique	health	center	pro-
vides	services	to	members	from	
the	western	end	of	the	tribal	
service	health	delivery	area.	This	
project	was	financed	with	tribal	

dollars.
	 The	Munising	health	cen-
ter	is	built	in	a	former	school,	
is	financed	by	the	tribe	and	is	
intended	to	provide	access	to	
members	living	in	the	area.
	 The	Sault	Tribe	health	budget	
for	2012	is	over	$31	million.	The	
Sault	Tribe	board	is	committed	
to	building	a	strong	community	
health	program	to	improve	the	
general	health	and	access	of	our	
members.	I	have	been	involved	
with	building	the	tribal	health	
program	since	inception	as	this	
still	is	the	Sault	Tribe	number	
one	priority.	
	 Thank	you
	 Bernad	Bouschor	
	 Tribal	council
	 Unit	I

	 Over	the	past	years,	I	have	
actively	engaged	policy	makers	
and	boards	as	part	of	my	commit-
ment	to	improving	programs	and	
services	and	the	environment	for	
Native	American	people	generally	
and	specifically	on	behalf	of	our	
Sault	Tribe	members	and	commu-

nities.	
	 As	an	active	member	of	the	
National	Indian	Health	Board,	
and	in	particular	as	chairperson,	I	
have	been	in	an	excellent	position	
to	strive	to	improve	the	health	
policy	enactment	and	proactive	
involvement	with	federal	legisla-
tion	impacting	tribes	and	in	the	
implementation	of	federal	law	
at	the	state	level,	health	issues	
that	have	the	ultimate	outcome	
of	directly	affecting	our	member-
ship.	This	is	truly	the	case	when	
it	comes	to	the	Affordable	Care	
Act.	
	 Before	the	Affordable	Care	
Act	(ACA)	was	passed,	many	
tribal	leaders	nationwide,	includ-
ing	myself,	provided	countless	
hours	of	input	into	the	Indian	
Health	Care	Improvement	Act	
(IHCIA)	that	was	included	in	the	
ACA.	This	was	Indian	Country’s	
opportunity	to	make	sure	that	
Congress	reauthorized	the	IHCIA	

so	that	we	would	have	the	federal	
government	recommitment	to	
honor	our	treaty	rights,	specifical-
ly	in	health	care,	for	good.	With	
the	passage	of	the	ACA	many	
changes	in	the	structure	of	health	
care	delivery	systems	in	the	U.S.	
are	anticipated,	however	contro-
versial	at	the	partisan	level.	While	
some	parts	of	the	ACA	are	being	
challenged	the	implementation	
continues	with	a	goal	of	afford-
able	health	care	coverage	to	all.
	 With	the	signing	of	this	law,	
President	Obama	made	it	manda-
tory	that	states	actively	get	input	
from	tribal	governments.	At	
first,	this	was	not	happening	in	
Michigan.	When	we	tribal	lead-
ers	met	with	Governor	Snyder	
several	months	ago,	this	was	one	
of	our	issues.	He	publicly	apolo-
gized	for	his	oversight	and	since	
that	time	he	has	committed	his	
staff	to	working	with	us	to	make	
sure	that	Michigan	tribes’	input	is	

written	in	Senate	Bill	693.	Please	
read	the	article	in	this	month’s	
edition	of	our	tribal	news.
	 I	have	to	say	that	this	has	been	
an	exciting	journey	to	be	involved	
with	from	federal	to	state	to	tribal.	
I	think	it	is	important	that	you	
understand	how	much	work	and	
time	it	really	involves	to	bring	
benefits	to	you	directly	as	a	tribal	
member.	However,	this	journey	
is	long	from	being	done.	There	is	
still	a	lot	of	work	to	do	and	we	are	
up	for	the	job.	Directors	Malloy	
and	Bouschor	are	working	with	
me	so	that	we	make	sure	that	this	
makes	it	all	the	way	to	fruition.	
It	has	been	my	goal	that	we	ulti-
mately	have	paid	healthcare	insur-
ance	to	our	members	in	Michigan.	
However,	there	are	a	number	of	
obstacles	we	will	need	to	over-
come.	There	is	a	federal	court	
case	in	June	of	next	year.	United	
States	elections	are	coming	up	as	
well	as	Michigan	legislators.	

	 Again,	I	wanted	to	inform	
you	of	just	how	much	work	goes	
into	bringing	you	direct	services.	
A	friend	just	said	to	me,	“If	you	
want	to	make	a	home	run,	you	
gotta	get	up	and	swing	the	bat.”	
Wish	us	well	in	our	efforts	to	get	
that	home	run	and	please	know	
that	I	continue	to	work	hard	for	
you	and	am	doing	my	best	as	I	
have	promised	you.
				Thank	you	for	your	continued	
support	and	understanding.
	 It’s	Christmas	time	and	our	
troops	are	coming	home!	Being	
together	with	family	is,	I	believe,	
the	most	precious	gift	that	can	be	
given	at	this	time.	Most	impor-
tantly,	we	all	must	remember	that	
Jesus	is	the	reason	for	the	season!	
God	bless	you	all!	Thank	you	
for	all	your	prayers,	support	and	
understanding!	Miigwech!
	 Cathy	Abramson
	 (906)	322-3823
	 cabramson@saulttribe.net
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Then and now: Tribe’s No. 1 priority is health


